
□ TTE1E
PARKWOOD BAPTIST CHURCH
1729 E GARRISON BLVD
GASTONIA NO 28052
USPS 933 OH PUBLISHED BIMONTHLY

VOLUME VIII
BY BAPTISTS UNITED FOR SPIRITUAL

October 15, 1980

REVIVAL, MORGANTON, N.C. 28 65 5
" “ NUMBER 3

THE SO-CALLED "SHIFT”
BY DR. M.O. OWENS JR.

In the June 21 issue of the Bi blical 
Recorder, Editor Marse Grant has an editor
ial, a page and a half in length, titled 
"Shift From Cooperation to Conformity Under 
Way". In this editorial, Grant is very 
critical of the action of the recent Con
vention in electing another theological 
conservative as the President. He views 
with alarm the reiteration of the messen
gers that they want a return to the histor
ic Southern Baptist doctrinal position. In 
fact, he begins his editorial with the 
words, "The future of the Southern Baptist 
Convention as an effective missionary, 
educational and benevolent enterprise is 
injeoparady. If the annual session is to 
be used as the most visible barometer".

In this editorial, Grant makes some 
statements which are, to say the least, 
open to question, and in some instances are 
basically untrue. He also seems to advo
cate some things which are far from being 
democratic and Baptist!c.

Grant starts out by averring that the 
Southern Baptist Convention is not a 
doctrinal organization. He quotes the con
stitution as to the purpose of the Con
vention, and then says, "Nothing is said 
about doctrinal or theological require
ments, ..." The implication is that it 
really doesn't matter what a church, or an 
individual believe. He took that same 
position when the issue of "Baptism" arose 
in the North Carolina Convention. It is a 
very blind and shortsighted position. The 
Sunday School Board has in recent months 
made a very positive statement that a real 
problem has arisen because Baptists do not 
know what they believe. But if it doesn't 
matter what we believe, why worry? And ac
cording to Grant, it really does not make 
any difference. He is seeming to say that 
so long as we cooperate,everything is fine. 
Carried to its ultimate, that simply means 
we could have Unitarians, Universalists, 
Humanists, or what have you in our pulpits 
and classrooms, but it should not bother us 
as long as we "cooperate".

He laments the fact that there is a new 
direction for the Convention, which he says 
is evidenced by a "shift from cooperation 
to theological conformity". He implies 
that this is bad. For illustration he 
points out that the church pastored by our 
new President gave less than $50,000 to the 
work of Oklahoma State and Southern Bap
tist Conventions. While he says that he 
commends the church for its record in evan
gelism, he wonders actually how much this 
is worth. And it is apparent that he 
thinks a baptism on the foreign field is 
worth more han a baptism here at home, for 
he asks, "How many baptisms will the world 
have with only 1.46 percent from some 
churches going to world missions?" Appa
rently, the 1,000 baptisms of the Del City 
Church do not really count in the world 
total.

Mr. Grant makes a rather snide implica

tion that the only mark of loyalty to Jesus 
Christ is giving through the Cooperative 
Program. He asks, "Will the loyal and de
dicated churches continue to sacrifice to 
give 20 to 40 percent to the Cooprative 
Program?" He further asks, "How long will 
these smaller congregations continue to 
give so liberally at a time when they have 
so little voice in determining the con
vention's direction"? He seems to forget 
that they have just as much voice as they 
have ever had. They are entitled to send 
their messengers every year. And the im
plication seems to be that the majority 
of the messengers at the recent Convention 
was from churches that do not support the 
work of the Convention. That borders on 
calumny and defamation. He ignores the fact 
that many of the faithful, loyal conserva
tive pastors have for many years felt that 
they had no voice in the Convention. They 
have felt that the only place for them was 
in raising money for the Cooperative Pro
gram. Their views were ignored, and their 
desires by-passed.

The Cooperative Program is a great tool 
for the churches. But leaders like Mr. 
Grant ignore the fact that it is a tool for 
the churches,and not the possession of the 
Convention. It was begun in order to enable 
the churches to have some peace and free
dom from the constant pleas of the agen
cies and institutions. Unfortunately, it 
has become a "sacred cow", and the actions 
of the churches are judged almost solely by 
their bowing down to that plan which has 
almost become an idol.

Grant further implies that the appoint
ments of the new President to Committees 
will be men and women of anti-missionary 
views. That, too, is calumny. He says, 
"We'd like to see some boosters of the 
Cooperative Program aboard, too".

There are two things that ought to be 
recognized. One, is that the Cooperative 
Program has been changed in concept from a 
useful tool of the churches, to the weapon 
of the establishment. Those in leadership 
use the gifts to the Cooperative Program 
as their barometer of loyalty and dedica
tion on the part of a church or a pastor. 
If a church gives generously to the Cooper
ative Program, then the pastor of that 
church is worthy of honor and power.Nothing 
else makes much difference in the judging

A second thing is that one of the prime 
reasons for the gradual decline in Cooper
ative Program percentage is the doctrinal 
and theological slide evident in our denom
ination. Who wants to give God's money to 
a school that belittles the cause of Christ 
or that defiantly teaches doctrine contrary 
to what Southern Baptists have historically 
believed? There are many pastors who have 
little heart for increasing Cooperative 
Program giving, because they do not trust 
the use of large portions of it. And this

CONTINUED ON PAGE TWO

MISSIONS GIVING AND 
THE PRESIDENCY

By Robert M. Tenery
When Conservative President Bailey 

Smith was elected President of the Southern 
Baptist Convention, the giving record of 
his church immediately came under attack by 
Convention liberals who had desperately 
fought the election of another conservative 
as President. Editor Marse Grant of the 
Biblical Recorder denounced the First Bap
tist Church of Del City, Oklahoma where 
Bailey Smith is Pastor because it gave 
slightly less than $50,000 last year to 
denominational causes. The church has 
14,317 members. Editor Grant pointed out 
that the First Baptist Church of Greensboro 
with 3,817 members gave $275,000 to denom
inational causes.

THERE IS A REASON
Of course, there is a reason why the 

First Baptist Church of Del City cannot 
give as much to outside causes as the First 
Baptist Church of Greensboro and this 
reason should be obvious to any fair minded 
intelligent person. It has been well pub
licized that the First Baptist Church of 
Del City averages baptising more than 1,000 
people per year. With those joining by 
letter this means that the First Baptist 
Church of Del City must provide space for 
considerably more than 1,000 members per 
year. This is more additions than most 
churches in the Convention have in their 
entire membership. It is almost as though 
the church must build a new plant every 
year. First Church Del City is in a con
tinual building program and at the present 
time is in a massive expansion program in 
order to provide space for the people who 
are being won to the Lord and baptised in 
that church. There just aren’t many chur
ches that are able to provide building 
space for more than 1,000 people each year 
and at the same time give large percentages 
of their budgets to denominational causes 
even though $50,000 in gifts is certainly 
not to be sneezed at.

On the other hand, the First Baptist 
Church of Greensboro is in decline. That 
church averages almost 300 per week less in 
Sunday School attendance than it did 10 
years ago (1970). To be sure, the giving 
record of the First Baptist Church of 
Greensboro is commendable. It is unfair to 
compare the giving record of the Greensboro 
Church which is not being pressed to pro
vide new space and facilities each year for 
a rapidly growing congregation to the 
record of Del City which is struggling year 
by year to provide adequate space for a 
rapidly growing congregation. It is two 
entirely different situations. Why does 
the First Baptist Church of Del City have 
such a problem? It has the problem because 
Pastor Bailey Smith and the people of that 
church are doing what a church ought to be 
doing. They are winning people to Christ 
and baptising them. There are many in our 
denomination who believe that it is just as

CONTINUED ON PAGE TWO
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"SHIFT" (Continued From Page One) 
is one of the main reasons for the huge 
success of the Lottie Moon Christmas offer
ing. The pastors and people have felt that 
this money, at least, will go where it 
ought to go.

Mr. Grant says, "It's a time to sound an 
alarm whether anyone listens or not". Some 
of us have been trying to sound an alarm 
for years. No one has paid any attention 
until recently. But the cause for alarm is 
not the election of men who are sound theo
logically, and loyal to the local church. 
The cause for alarm is still the fact that 
leaders can see little except dollar mark$.

Dr. M.O. Owens, Pastor 
Parkwood Baptist Church 
Gastonia, N.C.

THE NEED FOR
THIS PAPER

The need for Baptist United News is be
coming more and more obvious. In the cur
rent debate over the inerrancy of Scrip
ture, the Biblical Recorder is giving only 
one side. About the only view that the 
readers of the Recorder are being exposed 
to are the views of those who disagree with 
the inerrancy of the Scripture. Large 
spreads of space in the Recorder have been 
given to Editors outside the State of 
North Carolina and even individuals outside 
our State but the Recorder has refused to 
grant equal space to those of us who be
lieve in inerrancy inside the state in or
der that we might present our side of the 
story.

The so-called "information" that was
printed in the Recorder about the two Pre
sidential candidates appeared for all the 
world, as though it had been prepared in 
the Democratic Headquarters of President 
Jimmy Carter. Carter was spoken of in 
glowing terms but the article concerning 
Ronald Reagan was certainly less than com
plimentary. Of course, the election: of a 
President doesn't have anything to do with 
the inerrancy of the Scripture but it is 
only another illustration of the bias of 
the Recorder.

Of course, Baptist United News cannot 
compete with the Recorder on a weekly basis 
but it is the only hope that we have of 
getting some balance and fairness in the 
presentation of views here in North Caro
lina. The Editorial Board of Baptist 
United News would like to publish 10 times 
per year. It will cost about $4,000 per 
year to do so. This is not much and we 
have never asked for much money. In fact, 
we are proud of the fact that we keep a 
very low balance in our treasury. We can 
not be accused of draining off mission 
dollars for the publication of this paper. 
But, it does take some money to publish 
Baptist United News.

IT you are interested in fairness and 
balance in the presentation of views in 
North Carolina, we encourage you to place 
Baptist United News in your Chruch Budget 
for a small amount. There are some indi
viduals who can give monthly to this cause. 
Please send your contributions to our 
Treasurer: Rev. Garry Hardin

Route 2, Box 393
Hudson, N.C. 28638.

important to win people to Christ at home 
as it is to win them overseas. There are 
many of us who believe that God is just as 
concerned about the lost people in North 
Carolina as he is about the lost people in 
A.f r i c a

MISSIONS GIVING
But Missions giving is not really the 

test. It is a smoke screen. The real test 
is liberalism versus conservatism. For 
instance, Jimmy Allen was prefectly accep
table to the Baptist Press. While he would 
probably claim to be a conservative he 
certainly is not in any way identified with 
people who believe in the inerrancy of the 
Word. Until he secured the plush, high 
paying job at the Radio-TV Commission, he 
was Pastor of the First Baptist Church of 
San Antonio. The mission record of that 
church is certainly nothing to brag about. 
Even though the church’ ranks among the top 
five churches in the Southern Baptist Con
vention as to membership, it ranks 74th in 
the State of Texas in Co-operative Program 
giving. But the record becomes bleaker as 
one looks into it. In 1958, the First 
Church of San Antonio gave $72,581.97 to 
Southern Baptist Mission causes. Perry F. 
Webb was the Pastor then. Ten years later 
in 1968, the church gave a total of 
$66,802.47 to Southern Baptist mission 
causes. That is a decrease in ten years of 
more than $5,000.00. Jimmy Allen was the 
Pastor then. By 1979, the church gave 
$67,100.00 through the Co-operative Program. 
The manner of listing makes it impossible 
to determine how much they designated to 
special causes such as Lottie Moon or 
Annie Armstrong offerings. Nevertheless, 
it becomes very apparent that the First 
Baptist Church of San Antonio, certainly 
has no outstanding record of Mission Giving 
but we heard no mindless ranting from the 
Baptist Press about that. It is only when 
a conservative who believes in the iner
rancy of the Word is elected President that 
we find nit picking about mission gifts.

Here in North Carolina Ray W. Benfield 
wrote a scathing article in his church 
paper denouncing the ’’swing to the right” 
at the Southern Baptist Convention in St. 
Louis. A similar scathing letter was pub
lished in the Biblical Recorder. Dr. Ben
field is former Vice-president of the North 
Carolina Baptist Convention. In 1979, the 
Lindley Park Church of Greensboro (which he 
served until recently) gave the meager sum 
of $3,988 to the Co-operative Program and 
only $8,678 were given to all mission 
causes - but he was perfectly acceptable to 
the Baptist Press as an officer of the 
North Carolina Convention.

FAIRNESS
Now, in fairness we must say that there 

are probably prevailing local conditions 
at both First Baptist Church of San Antonio 
and Lindley Park which made it impossible 
for them to give more. Again, the Consti
tution of the Southern Baptist Convention 
sets no standard of percentage giving for 
messengers to the Convention or for Conven
tion officers and it never should. There 
are many loyal Southern Baptist Pastors who 
love their denomination who serve churches 
with financial struggles. Sometimes they 
are presiding over splits. Sometimes they, 
are leading churches from a state of back
wardness to progress and it would be abso
lutely wrong and sinful to declare that 
they are not qualified to hold an office in 
the Convention because their church does 
not give what some denominational beaura-

MISSIONS GIVING AND THE PHESIDENCV
(CONTINUED FROM PAGE ONE)

crat thinks they ought to give.
The purpose of this article is simply 

to point out the mindless insanity and de
vious inconsistency of the Baptist Press in 
pouncing upon Bailey Smith who serves a 
church that struggles to keep ahead of its 
own growth, just because his church doesn’t 
give what the denominational beauracrats 
think that it should. We should praise the 
Lord that his church baptises more than 
1,000 people per year and we should pray 
that the Lord will make it possible for his 
church to meet the financial obligations 
of providing educational and worship space 
for that many added people very year. We 
should praise the Lord that his church has 
more than 15,000 members and has bloomed in
to one of the nation’s leading churches in 
a few short years. That bespeaks spirit
ual power within that church and a fervency 
of witness that all of us would do well to 
emulate. But no one seems to ever ask why 
the church has 15,000 members. It’s time 
to stop the nonsense of trying to establish 
giving quotas for the churches of those who 
serve as officers of the Convention. It 
can lead to nothing but folly.

RMT

Dei cny baptisms 
exceeD 2000

The First Southern Baptist Church in 
Del City, Oklahoma became the first South
ern Baptist Church in history to baptise 
more than 2,000 persons in a single year. 
The church baptised 2,027 people in the 
past 12 months. The pastor is Dr. Bailey 
Smith, President of the Southern Baptist 
Convention. A part of those baptisms came 
from the church’s annual ’’Starlight 
Crusade" which was conducted for the four
teenth consecutive year during the first 
two weeks in July. There were 1,353 pro
fessions of faith at the Starlight Crusade 
this year. The Pastor, Dr. Bailey Smith, 
was the preacher for the Crusade. The 
Crusade features a number of special guests 
and singing groups and the crowds averaged 
4,000 to 6,000 every night. Dr. Smith said 
"It seemed like the Holy Spirit was hover
ing over the area". The Budget for the 
Crusade was $51,000 which was raised 
through offerings during the Del City meet
ing.

In other action, the Del City church 
under the leadership of Pastor Bailey Smith 
has increased Co-operative Program giving 
by 300% for the coming year which will 
place the church’s Co-operative Program 
gifts over $150,000 per year. Dr. Smith 
said that he would resist any effort to 
make Co-operative Program support a re
quirement for a person to be elected Presi
dent, just as he would resist any effort to 
tie elections to other requirements such as 
WMU Enrollment or the number of baptisms. 
"We have to leave it to the hearts, con
sciences and prayers of those who vote" he 
said. Dr. Smith indicated that he had been 
hurt by criticism of his church and at the 
same time pointed out that nothing had been 
written about San Antonio’s First Church 
being seventy fourth in Co-operative Pro
gram giving in Texas during Jimmy Allen’s 
Presidency.

The record of President Bailey Smith 
and the First Southern Baptist Church 
of Del City, Oklahoma have been 
hailed by many as an outstanding example 
being set forth by the President of our 
Convention. The bottom line of all that we

CONTINUED ON PAGE THREE
(Column One)
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DEL CITY
(Continued From Page 2)
do is winning souls. Missions that do 
not have souls as an ultimate goal is not 
missions. Dr. Smith, and the Del City 
Church are to be commended for setting such 
a fine example of missions giving and the 
winning of souls.

RMT

BE CAREFUL ABOUT 
QUALIFICATION

The disqualification of Tom and Claudia 
Riner was a sad come to pass. Tom is 
considered a conservative. All of the 
ballyhoo following the Houston Convention 
about proper registration and credentials 
should have alerted all conservative men 
everywhere to be especially careful at the 
Southern Baptist Convention in St. Louis 
about credentials. Every person
should make sure that he is duly 
elected from a qualifying church and proper
ly registered at the Convention before he 
goes on the floor to vote. There seems to 
be some dispute as to whether or not the 
Riners come from a church that is in friend
ly co-operation with the Southern Baptist 
Convention. A Credentials Committee which 
was packed with staunch conservative men 
lifted Tom and Claudia Riner’s credentials 
as messengers to the convention. Chairman 
John Taylor of Jackson, Tennessee told the 
Convention that the Credentials Committee 
had found that ’’Thomas and Claudia Riner 
did not meet the qualifications of messen
gers as stated in the Constitution of the 
Southern Baptist Convention”.The Louisville 
Courier Journal stated that the Logos Bap
tist Church (of which Tom Riner is Pastor) 
had given $250 to the Kentucky Baptist 
Convention and another $2,000 to the North- 
Central Baptist Association of Indiana last 
October. An additional contribution went 
to the First Baptist Church in Akron, In
diana.

Of course, the $250 contribution to the 
Kentucky Baptist Convention should qualify 
one messenger to the Southern Baptist Con
vention. As to whether or not the $2,000 
given to a Baptist Association in Indiana 
would serve as qualifying money for addi
tional messengers is a nebulous area. Eight 
people were registered from the Logos Bap
tist Church and Mrs. Riner also signed the 
registration cards for two messengers from 
the ’’Christ Is King” Baptist Church of 
Louisville. Of course, the same person may 
be Clerk of two different churches as a 
Pastor may serve two churches on a half 
time basis. That is not the question. The 
question is whether or not the church was 
allowed the number of messengers that were 
sent and registered. The Credentials Com
mittee said, ”No”.

This should be a lesson to all conserva
tives. We are going to be watched very 
closely. We should have learned that in 
Houston last year when Paul Pressler was so 
scathingly denounced in the Baptist Press 
for being improperly registered while two 
Seminary professors from Southwestern Semi
nary (Justice Anderson and Scott Tatum) 
were registered on the same basis as Press
ler but the Baptist Press never picked up 
on them.

It behooves conservative men all across 
the Convention to read the Constitutional 
provision very carefully and adhere to it 
very strictly so that we are never embar
rassed over credentials again.

RMT

LESSONS FROM ST. LOUIS
Interpretation and analysis of "the? — St. 
Louis Convention are abounding. Some, like 
Editor Presnail Wood of the Baptist Stan
dard of Texas, are latching on to insig
nificant things and placing ludicrous in
terpretations upon them that are beyond the 
realm of reason. This is a face saving 
interpretation for those who tried to 
stampede the Convention in another direc
tion and failed. Some liberals, like one 
Greensboro Pastor, have termed the Conven
tion a ”mob”. Some have seen the St. 
Louis Convention as a major shift in Bap
tist polity, which it was not. If anything 
it was a reaffirmation of historical polity.

To be sure, St. Louis was no ordinary 
Convention. There are far reaching impli
cations. There are lessons to be observed. 
What are they?

First, it became obvious in St. Louis 
that the Southern Baptist Convention will 
not allow a small cadre of Baptist Editors 
to determine who the elected officers of 
the Convention shall be and what policies 
we shall follow. For several years, Bap
tist Editors have obviously viewed them
selves as power brokers in the Convention. 
There have even been editorial boasts of 
their power and influence. There have been 
subtle innuendos that Pastors who fail to 
walk in lock step with the Editors may find 
themselves in trouble in their local 
churches and in the denomination. Pastors 
have grown weary of such subtle threats and 
in St. Louis the Convention debunked the 
tauted power and influence of the Editors. 
The Editors were censored there when a 
messenger brought a resolution to the con
vention calling upon Baptist Editors to be 
fair, accurate and honest in their report
ing. He received an ovation from the mes
sengers. The resolution did not come back 
from the Resolutions Committee because the 
state papers are not answerable to the 
Southern Baptist Convention but rather to 
State Conventions. But, the resolution 
did not need to come back for the message 
to get across. That ovation from the mes
sengers is still ringing in the ears of a 
lot of editors.

Second, it became obvious in St. Louis 
that the days of the Southern Baptist oli
garchy are numbered. An oligarchy is rule 
by a few or an elite. This is what we have 
had for a number of years in the Southern 
Baptist Convention. Appointments to Boards 
and Commissions have been passed around a- 
mong a few. Some of those who have been a 
part of the oligarchy are fighting desper
ately to hold on to it. Bill Sherman, 
Chairman of the Committee on Boards which 
reported in St. Louis, in essence made an 
open confession of its’ existence and re
commended that it continue when he stated 
that the Committee On Boards had reappoin
ted people who had ’’served well” (whatever 
that means) and recommended that the next 
Committee On Boards follow the same policy. 
But, Southern Baptists in St. Louis made it 
clear that they are ready for new blood on 
the major boards and committees and denomi
national executives need not look for future 
boards and committees to be packed with ”go 
along” moderates and aggressive liberals. 
About 90% of our Southern Baptist people are 
solid conservatives. We believe that fu
ture conventions are going to demand that 
conservative representation on Boards, 
Committees and Commissions be comensurate 
with our number. We do not believe that 
conservative men are going to be placated 
any longer with tokenism in the decision

making process. This has been true too 
long. There has been only token represen
tation of conservative men in the decision 
making processes of the convention but they 
have not been there in large enough number 
to make any difference. We believe that 
number is going to change and St. Louis was 
the first signal.

Third, the St. Louis Convention made it 
clear that friendship with solid conserva
tive men such as Paige Patterson and Paul 
Presslar is not a detriment in Southern 
Baptist life. In an effort to defeat 
Bailey Smith in St. Louis, some editors had 
been careful to link his name with Paige 
Patterson and Paul Pressler. But, if any
thing, this made him more electable. It 
became more obvious that Southern Baptists 
did not buy all the phony charges of a co
alition or a ’’take over”.

Fourth, St. Louis demonstrated that 
Southern Baptists are not going to be 
pushed away from their historical doctrinal 
commitment with such old, tired arguments 
as academic freedom, creedalism, or priest
hood of the believer. The St. Louis Con
vention made it clear that Baptists see no 
cleavage between evangelistic fervor and in
tellectual respectability. They see no 
cleavage betweeen academic freedom and 
doctrinal integrity. They feel no obliga
tion to support liberal professors in the 
name of academic freedom. Even though those 
professors are teaching things that are 
contrary to the historical Baptist Commit
ment. The principal of academic freedom 
obligates no one to support. It simply 
means that a person has a right, in America 
to pursue what he perceives as truth but it 
obligates no one to support him in pursuit 
of that goal.

RMT

THE 
GATLINBURG BUNCH
The meeting of a cadre of liberals in 

Gatlinburg, Tennessee a few days ago was 
just one other stark reminder of how far 
the abcess of liberalism has spread in the 
Southern Baptist Convention. Their unmiti
gated gall made the entire meeting obnox
ious to conservative Christians. Many 
pastors in the State of North Carolina have 
been heard to voice their displeasure that 
the meeting was convened by Cecil Sherman - 
the President of the North Carolina Con
vention. Such abuse of the office of 
President is broadly considered as a move 
that is grossly inappropriate.

The meeting smacked of the most shocking 
kind of elitism and brings to surface some
thing that has been there all the time. 
There are certain people who consider them
selves and themselves only as capable of 
holding office or serving on boards in the 
Southern Baptist Convention and they are 
determined that no one else but them and 
their kind shall serve.

It is the stated purpose of this group 
to oust Bailey Smith, present an alternate 
slate of candidates for the Committee on 
Committees as well as an alternate slate 
of nominees for those who are to be brought 
by the Committee on Boards. In short, this 
group of liberals has determined that they 
will thwart the will of the Convention and 
CONTINUED ON PAGE SIX
COLUMN THREE
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BY ROBER
The series of three lengthy 

articles authored by Convention President 
Cecil Sherman which appeared in recent is
sues of the Biblical Recorder were an af
front to intelligent Baptists. Dr. Sherman 
takes great pains to paint the inerrancy 
people as ignorant, narrow, bigoted, anti
intellectual, anti-denominational, uncouth 
and uncultured people who don’t practice 
what they preach. On the other hand, those 
on the left (whom we will term errancy 
people) were pictured as brilliant, schol
arly, broad minded, wholesome, cultured and 
supportive people who are true to the whole 
Gospel and who ought to be running our de
nomination. The whole approach was non
sense. The articles came in the face of 
the fact that the Gallup Poll, the Nation’s 
most respected polling firm, has conducted 
a survey which reveals that 94% of Southern 
Baptist ministers believe in the inerrancy 
of Scripture. This places Dr. Sherman and 
the errancy people in a 6% minority. Basi
cally, Dr. Sherman has taken the position 
that a 6% minority ought to be leading our 
Denomination. There are just a lot of us 
who don’t buy that idea.

HERMENEUTICS
In Dr. Sherman’s hilarious attempt to 

claim scholarship for those who are to the 
left of the conservatives in our denomina
tion he remade appallingly erroneous 
remarks. For instance, he claimed that the 
more moderate Southern Baptists (with whom 
he identifies) are continuing what Luther, 
Calvin and Zwingli began in the Reforma
tion. Of course, even the most unlearned 
among us are well aware of the fact that 
John Calvin embraced inerrancy and in
creasingly emphasized the historical in
errancy, infallibility and finality of the 
contents of the Bible. Edward Dowey Jr. 
even contends that Calvin held to the li
teral or dictation view of inspiration and 
cites Calvin’s comments on Jeremiah 36: 4- 
6 as proof of his contention (Edward Dowey 
Jr., The Knowledge Of God in Calvin’s 
Theology, New York, Columbia University 
Press, 1952, page 99). Dowey is joined in 
this viewpoint by such scholars as Rein
hold Seeberg, Otto Ritschl, and A. Mitchell 
Hunter. Obviously, those who believe the 
Bible sometimes contains error are not car
rying on in the tradition of John Calvin.

We would categorically deny that conser
vative men reject the tools of hermeneutics 
and, therefore, come with loose fanciful 
and speculative interpretations. The fact 
is that conservative men are much more 
careful with the tools of hermeneutics than 
are the more liberal men. We are all very 
aware of the four basic exegetical princi
pals advanced by Calvin such as the ling
uistic, historical, theological, and homo- 
letical principals of exegesis. Of course, 
the field of hermeneutics is still very un
settled. For instance, John M’Clintock and 
James Strong contend that hermeneutics con
sist of an exposition in general and is 
distinguished from exegesis. They developed 
the philologico-historical rule. This rule 
embraced five elements but they were not 
the first to employ such a hermeneutical 
rule. Martin Luther used essentially the 
same rules.

The fact is, proper employment of 
hermeneutics is what has brought conserva
tive men to the position of inerrancy. In 
fact, M’Clintock and Strong advance very 
emphatically the philosophical principle 
that truth must be consistent with itself.

If the Bible is a body of truth, then the 
Bible must be consistent with itself and 
any hermeneutical principle that we employ 
must defer to this principal.

The errantists, of course, do not accept 
that. They have tried to turn the Bible 
into a divided field of knowledge which is 
nonsense. They have used wrecklessly the 
principle that the Bible is its’ own best 
interpreter. They do violence to the prin
ciple that the most obvious and common 
sense interpretation is most likely the 
correct one. We still contend that the 
proper use of hermeneutical principals will 
bring any scholar to a position of histor
ical inerrancy of the original manuscripts. 
Dr. Sherman may be correct in saying that 
Biblical hermeneutics is ’’heavy stuff” for 
the more liberal errantists, but he cannot 
speak those words for the conservatives. 
We use them faithfully.

EDUCATION
It is ridiculous to contend, as Dr. 

Sherman did, that the inerrancy people are 
skeptical of education. There was nothing 
that either Don Touchton or Bailey Smith 
said about education that would lead logi
cally to that conclusion. Don Touchton was 
speaking of the historical purpose of edu
cation among Southern Baptists. I heard 
him deliver the address in person and no 
one could honestly draw any other conclu
sion. Bailey Smith is a product of Southern 
Baptist institutions. Dr. Sherman errs when 
he says that these men took a’’glancing blow” 
at education. They did not take a blow at 
education at all. They simply warned a- 
gainst infatuation with a certain kind of 
attitude toward education that is present 
among the more liberal Southern Baptists. 
We are skeptical of status education. There 
is a certain element of humanism that has 
drifted into our midst. It is a kind of 
religious humanism that is as destructive 
as the canker worm.

I once heard a group of North Carolina 
Pastors talking about this matter. Dr. 
Sherman was in that group. One Pastor was 
disturbed about what the Pr-ofs at Princeton 
think of us Southern Baptists. He wanted 
to stand before the Princeton Educators and 
say, ’’Don’t you realize that there are 
Cadillacs sitting in front of Southern 
Baptist Churches in the South?" In a later 
conversation with Dr. Sherman I asked: 
"What difference does it make what Prince
ton thinks of us Southern Baptists?” His 
answer was, "It is because of prestige.” 
The more liberal Southern Baptists are wil
ling to toss good, common,solid education 
out the window in exchange for a garbled 
body of nonsense from certain centers of 
learning in exchange for a nebulous thing 
called "prestige”.

We conservatives believe that there are 
a great many things more important to our 
heavenly father than the prestige of Sou
thern Baptists - for instance, the souls of 
men! We happened to notice that the Prin
ceton grads aren’t doing much to "turn the 
world upside down” for Christ as the early 
Christians did. In fact, we see much that 
passes muster for education on the liberal 
left as being miseducation. There is no 
disputing the facts that the historical 
critical method of interpretation has 
brought a death to the pulpits of many 
"main line” denominations and it will do 
the same thing for us if it gains broad ac
ceptance among us.

GROWTH
Dr. Sherman errs again when he contends 

that the inerrancy Baptists tend to "idol
ize” the people who can produce growth. 
The fact of the matter is that the majority 
of Southern Baptists are tired of following 
leadership of failure. Of course, there 
have always been models in Southern Baptist 
life worthy of emulation. We don’t believe 
that those models should be churches that 
are declining. It has been observed by 
many Southern Baptists that men who faith
fully proclaim the Bible as the inerrant 
Word of God see growth in their churches. 
Sometimes it is not dramatic but it is 
there. Of course, all of us know that cor
rect doctrine without a warm heart will not 
bring growth. But a combination of commit
ment to an inerrant Bible and a heart of 
concern for the lost and the needy will 
bring growth if there is a possibility for 
growth

BALANCE
We categorically reject Dr. Sherman’s 

idea that there is an imbalance in the min
istry of those who believe in the inerrancy 
of the Bible. Quite to the contrary, we 
carry on a balanced ministry. Yes, conser
vative men are concerned about racial jus
tice, economic justice and judicial justice. 
Having headed the Commission on Church 
Growth (of which this writer was also a 
member) Dr. Sherman should know better than 
anyone that there is a definite correlation 
between conservative doctrine and growing 
churches. In our surveys we found that the 
overwhelming majority of growing churches 
in North Carolina were conservative in na
ture. Dr. Sherman conceded that point in 
one of our meetings.

INTEGRATION
Dr. Sherman has gone out of his way to 

imply that conservative churches do nothing 
about racial justice. This is a fallacy. 
Many of the more liberal churches are inte
grated only on paper. The greatest inte
gration in Southern Baptist life has come 
through the Bus Ministry and guess who op
erates buses? You are right. Conservatives 
operate them! This writer is pastor of an 
integrated church which believes in the in
errancy of the Word. When the first Black 
person joined our church, there was not a 
ripple. There has never been any hesitancy 
whatever to receive black people into our 
fellowship. We have baptised a number of 
Black people, both children and adults.

Yes, we are also concerned about World 
Hugner but we are very practical about it. 
We realize.that partaking of bread and water 
at the Wednesday Night Church Supper does 
not feed hungry people in Biafra. Many con
servative men raise gardens. That is food 
production. The less food we buy, the more 
there is available to feed the hungry. We 
also know that government regulation of ex
ports is another reason why we have a sur
plus of food in America and not enough in 
other parts of the world. Again, bread and 
water on Wednesday night doesn’t change 
that. It is ridiculous to think that it 
will. But we realize that writing our 
congressman may. Guess who the congressmen 
are who advocate decontrol of food ex
ports! You are right! They are the con
servative congressmen! It will be inter
esting to know how big Dr.. Sherman’s garden 
is.
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M. TENERY
STYLE

Dr. Sherman’s reckless jabs in his last 
article were particularly offensive and in
sulting to many North Carolina Baptists. 
Probably 90-95% of our North Carolina Bap
tist Churches use some sort of Gospel Music. 
The Bill Gaither type is very popular among 
Southern Baptists. We doubt that many of 
them will appreciate having their services 
referred to as a "religious version of the 
Grand Ole Opry" or being "anti-culture". 
Dr. Sherman related his experience in visi
ting a "growth" church. He heard one ser
mon. He concluded that the emphasis of the 
church was evangelism - that every service 
had about the same theme - and that conser
vative men have a one shot ministry. That 
simply is not true. Conservative Pastors 
preach from a broad spectrum of topics. 
It is absolutely erroneous for the more li
beral element among us to imagine that they 
have a broader or more balanced ministry 
than those of us who are conservative. 
Again, that is nonsense. We do preach from 
the Sermon on the Mount. This writer is 
presently engaged in a series of messages 
from the Sermon on The Mount. We do preach 
both Old and New Testament Books. We have 
benevolence committees to attend to the 
needs of the poor and those who are in 
crisis. True, our services are not as 
stiff and formal as those of the more lib
eral churches but Dr. Sherman will need to 
remember forever that a service is not 
necessarily cultural just because it is 
boring. Neither do we become infatuated 
with the current fads on the American scene. 
Our Gospel is broad and it is eternal. We 
don’t change, our appraoch or our message 
because of every wind of doctrine that 
happens to hit Washington, D.C. When Lyndon 
Johnson began preaching the Great Society 
and War on Poverty, we continued to preach 
the Gospel of redeeming love. When John 
F. Kennedy began preaching New Frontiers we 
continued to preach the Gospel of Redeeming 
Love. When Southern Baptist Jimmy Carter 
went to the White House, we continued to 
preach the same Gospel that we had preached 
through the years but the liberal left has 
often been caught up in fadism. We can 
thank the Lord that they only make up a . 6% 
minority among Southern Baptists.

THE CHURCH
Dr. Sherman is right in his contention 

that "the inerrancy people of our denomina
tion are deeply committed to the life, 
health and growth of the local congregation 
They are not opposed to the denomination, 
rather the denomination is just definitely 
in a secondary position in their scheme of 
values. So, they divide their money accor
dingly." That is correct. It is as it 
should be. The local church is paramount. 
It is the Body of Christ (Ephesians 1: 23). 
Our Denominational leaders tell us that 
this is as it should be. The church does 
not exist to serve the denomination but the 
denomination exists to serve the churches . 
That is the pattern in Southern Baptist 
life. Unless our leaders are hypocritical, 
this is their commitment. They should 
know by now that without healthy churches 
at the local level, the denomination can
not be healthy. The fact that the percen
tage of the offering plate dollar going to 
the Co-operative Program has declined in 
the last 20 years should tell denomination
al leadership something. It should tell 
them that we want some changes. It should 

tell them that we are not too happy about 
some causes that are receiving Co-operative 
Program Funds. It should tell them that 
we are not too happy about the way that 
Co-operative Program Dollars are divided. 
When there is more missionary expression 
in the division and expenditure of Co-oper
ative Funds, we believe that we will see 
the conservative churches giving a much 
greater share of their money to the Co-op
erative Program and other Denominational 
causes. We wonder if the Denominational 
administration will ever wake up to this 
fact before our mission programs are!

In fact, Dr. Sherman has often expressed 
his displeasure at the way that the Co-op
erative Program Dollars are divided. He 
once made an attempt to alter the percen
tage of the North Carolina Budget going to 
Southwide causes. He was right at that 
point. He was elected President of the 
Convention largely through the efforts of 
conservative men. He was in a run-off. 
The Wake Forest question had not yet been 
settled at the time of his election. Con
servative men felt that he would see the 
Wake Forest issue through and that he would 
try to get more mission dollars outside the 
state to world wide causes. That is the 
reason that he was elected. Now he is 
sounding a different note - it is an uncer
tain sound and we are left to wonder.

HOW DID WE GET HERE?
But how did we get here? Why have we 

seen these developments in the Convention? 
For years, through the 50’s and 60’s, Sou
thern Baptists marched uneventfully forward. 
Yes, there were brush fires now and then 
but they were quickly extinguished. The 
great body of our people moved with confi
dence in our denomination. Sure, there 
was politicing. Occasionally sparks flew 
but nothing threatened the momentum of our 
Convention, the vitals of our faith or the 
thrust of our message. But in the 60’s 
things began to happen. There was the pub
lication of the "Message of Genesis" which 
was a radical departure in Scriptural in
terpretation from anything that Southern 
Baptists had known before.lt was written by 
a Seminary Professor. Dr. Elliott employed 
a form of Biblical criticism that was for
eign to Southern Baptists. Southern Bap
tist pastors immediately saw this method 
as a destructive method that would erode 
the authority of Scripture and challenge 
the very nature of Scripture. The book was 
withdrawn. Elliott left the Seminary. 
Things were quiet again. In 1969 came the 
Broadman Bible Commentary. Southern Bap
tists looked at Volume One and discovered 
that the same type of Biblical criticism 
which Elliott had employed earlier was em
ployed in the Broadman Bible Commentary. 
The Convention was instructed to withdraw 
it but denominational beauracrats would not 
be outdone. They secured another writer 
who employed essentially the same methods. 
There were other shock waves. Left wing 
theologians began to appear on various 
Baptist programs and sometimes on the Sou
thern Baptist Convention Program. Southern 
Baptist agencies were providing platforms 
for some of the most radical men in America 
such as Editors of pornographic magazines 
and advocates of the "new morality". Mes
sengers sought to express themselves about 
it at the Convention but through parlimen- 
tary maneuvering and chicanery, they were 
"toned down" or rejected by the Resolutions 
Committee so as to be practically meaning -

less.
We wrote to heads of institutions ex

pressing our concern. We received those 
icily nice letters in return thanking us 
for our concern but assuring us that the 
trustees were firmly in control and that we 
would have no voice in the operation of the 
institutions - that things would not 
change. Some institutional heads would 
come before the convention with arrogancy 
as though they were some kind of "untouch
ables". Conservatives were going to the 
Conventions in great number. They elected 
some men whom they thought to be conserva
tive only to find that the denominational 
beauracrats could "get to them" and they 
would finally turn and lash out against 
conservative men. Conservatives became the 
"whipping boys" of every convention. The 
Denominational Editors came back home from 
the Southern Baptist Convention sessions 
pratting and gloating about how badly the 
conservative messengers were beaten back 
and defeated.

Suddenly, we awakened to the fact that 
Board and Committee assignments in the Sou
thern Baptist Convention were circulating 
among the same people year after year. 
There was an iron clad"inner circle"that no 
one could break and an inordinate number 
of them were very liberal. If conservatives 
appeared on any important Board or Com
mittee, there was only a token number of 
them - not enough to do any good or to have 
any effective voice in the affairs of the 
Convention.

Now, conservative men are determined to 
elect men whom they can depend upon. They 
are determined to have some voice in the 
affairs of the Convention. They are deter
mined that they will not be forever "shut 
out" of the decision making processes of 
the Southern Baptist Convention. Victory 
is not yet but we have begun. There is no 
ten year plan. That is nonsense. We may 
not see any difference in twenty years but 
we will try and we may see a difference a 
lot sooner than some people think.

W. C. FIELDS SAYS BAILEY 
SMITH TO

"FACE A FIHING SQVAD"
In an intemperate display of hostility 

and vindictiveness, W.C. Fields who is Dir
ector of Public Relations for the S.B.C. 
stated that Convention President ' Bailey 
Smith would be going "to face a firing 
squad" when he attended the Executive Com
mittee meeting of the Southern Baptist Con
vention which met recently in Nashville. In 
their fury over a similar metonymy voiced 
by Paul Pressler in Lynchburg, the Baptist 
Press has completely glossed over and ig
nored the statement by Fields - just one 
more example of slanted reporting.

RMT
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A MINDLESS TIRADE
The Biblical Recorder never passes up 

an opportunity to print every nasty and 
ugly article that is written about Paul 
Pressler, Paige Patterson or conservatives 
in general. The latest was a mindless 
tirade by Bob Terry of the Word and Way in 
Missouri which appeared in the October 11 
issue of the Biblical Recorder (Page 4).

Of course, he made the same old tired 
allegation that we have heard from Ken 
Chaffin and others that inerrancy is not 
the question. He alleged that it was a
power struggle. That is nonsense. Iner
rancy is the question. Men who believe in 
the inerrancy of Scripture have been sys
tematically denied any voice whatever in 
the decision making processes of the Con
vention. There has only been token repre
sentation of inerrantists on boards and 
committees of the convention even though a 
Gallup Poll has shown that 94%; of Southern 
Baptist pastors are believers in the iner
rancy of Scripture. Conservatives have 
been asked to pay and pay through the years 
but we have been constantly denied any 
voice in convention affairs.

The inerrantists are being 
made the "whipping boy" for the failure of 
the Bold Mission Thrust. Of course, this 
Mission Thrust was announced long before 
the Houston or St. Louis Conventions and it 
has gone no where mainly due to a lack of 
enlisting leadership. The decline in Sunday 
School enrollment and numbers of baptism 
in our Convention started way back in the 
60’s. In fact, it was in 1958 when Duke

a matter of prayer

con- Was not

All the way from Professor Glen Hinson 
of Southern Seminary to Carl Btes of 
Charlotte there have been senseless knee
jerk reactions to the statement of Bailey 
Smith that God does not hear the prayers 
of Jews. These mindless reactions have 
not reflected upon the views of Dr. Smith 
and Southern Baptists in general as much as 
they have reflected on the motives of the 
reactors. It is obvious that the reactors 
were not so much concerned about his remark 
concerning Jewish prayers as they were in
tent upon using the remark as an occasion 
to begin a movement among liberals to oust 
Dr. Smith from the Presidency. This has 
been openly claimed by many who have so 
denounced Dr. Smith for his remarks. One 
gets the feeling that they are not as much 
bothered by his theology on prayer as they 
are by the fear that he will appoint 
servative men to the Committee on Commit
tees. So why not be honest about it in
stead of insulting the intelligence of 
Southern Baptists?

We are not impressed by the reaction of 
Marc Tenenbaum and other Jewish leaders. 
We think that the Jewish Community needs to 
get the beam out of their own eye before 
they look for the moat in the eye of our 
Southern Baptist President. News comes to 
us that Mrs. Eileen Dorflinger, an American 
who was born Jewish but now believes in 
Jesus as the Messiah, was refused citizen
ship in Israel under the law of return. 
The Israeli Supreme Court upheld her denial 
of citizenship last March on the grounds 
that she was a Christian. The Israeli in
terior ministry said that Jewish Messianism 
in Israel is a’’ruse to bring Christianity’s 
message to our Nation". Mrs. Dorflinger 
was ordered to leave the country; but after

McCall wrote the famous article claiming 
that Southern Baptists were "running out of 
gas". So far, we have known but meager 
success in stopping the declines. It is 
nonsense to say that the so-called "contro
versy" is injuring evangelism as Bill 
Hogue has maintained. Our problem with 
evangelism in Southern Baptist life is that 
we have no effective program of evangelism 
and that is Bill Hogue’s responsibility. 
Except for the evangelistic thrust of con
servative men in the Convention who believe
in the inerrancy of the Word, the record 
of baptisms would be even more pitiful

The Lynchburg meeting has been warped 
all out of shape. Paul Pressler, for in
stance, has never said that our Boards of 
Trustees were manned by "dummies". He did 
maintain that we should have men on those 
Boards who "will not sit like a bunch of 
dummies". Pressler had obviously been 
angered by unwarranted attacks on his per
son and character when he made the state
ment that he was "going for the jugular". 
It was an unwise metonymy - almost as un
wise as the statement by W.C. Fields in 
which he stated that Bailey Smith would be 
"going before the firing squad" when he 
went to the Executive Committee Meeting in 
Nashville. Of course, in the lopsided re
porting of the Baptist Press, Fields state
ment has never come to light except in the 
secular press. It is time for convention 
officials to face the real issue and quit 
trying to assign phony motives to other 
people. RMT 

she had sought a high court order to pre
vent the government from deporting her the 
ministry said that she could stay one more 
year.

Moreover, the Jewish community will do 
well to remember that it is the conserva
tive evangelicals in America who are the 
strongest supporters of the Nation of Is
rael and the right of Israel to exist as a 
Nation. It is conservative men such as Dr. 
Smith and many other millions of Southern 
Baptists who have stood by the Jewish Com
munity in Israel. It has not been the 
liberals who are now lashing out at Dr. 
Smith.

But back to the question at hand. Dr. 
Smith’s remark was lifted completely out of 
context from a 40 minute message. In read
ing the message, it becomes obvious that he 

referring to the Jews as a race but 
to Orthodox Jews who are rejecting Jesus 
Christ as the Messiah. Southern Baptist 
people have just as much right to believe 
that Jesus is the Messiah and the only 
mediator between God and man as the Jews do 
to reject him. We are not sympathetic with 
those who would condemn us because we be
lieve the words of Jesus in John 14: 6: 
"I can the way3 the truths and the life: NO 
MAN COMETH UNTO THE FATHER but by me". We 
have a perfect right to believe that "There 
is one God and one MEDIATOR between God and 
man, the man Jesus Christ...." (I Timothy 
2: 5). A mediator is one who stands be
tween. Prayer is coming to God and Jesus 
says that no one can come to God except 
through Him.A mediator is a go between and 
Jesus is the only one through whom we can 
go to the Father. We do not hang our heads 
in shame when we affirm that: "Neither is

a matter of prayer
there salvation in any other for there is 
none other name in heaven given among men 
whereby we must be saved" (Acts 4: 12).

The fact is that Dr. Smith was not 
nearly as plain as Jesus when Jesus said to 
the Jewish people of his day: "le neither 
know me nor my Father. If ye had known me 
ye should have known my father also... le 
shall die in your sins^ for if ye believe 
not that I am he> ye shall die in your 
sins" (John 8: 19 24). it is without 
apology that we affirm that Jesus is our 
mediator - he is our advocate - he is our 
propitiation.

It is time for the liberals to get off 
the back of Dr. Smith with their phony 
charge of "anti-semitism". He simply sta
ted again one of the basic tenets of the 
Baptist faith - a tenet that Baptists have 
embraced for years and we need not apolo
gize for it.

We all know that to "hear" a prayer in 
the New Testament sense means to respond or 
to act upon it. It is not a reference to 
audio perception. If God "hears" the pray
ers of Jews who are rejecting the Messiah 
then we need to close the doors of our 
churches and throw our Bibles away because 
we have no message.

What you are seeing in the attacks on 
Dr. Smith is a neo-universalism which 
really claims that the coming of Jesus - 
his death and ressurection and subsequent 
ascension to the Father changed nothing. 
In his furor, Dr. Glenn Hinson of Southern 
Seminary even made the claim that Jesus 
never claimed to be the Messiah. Of course, 
the Baptist Press has not picked up on that 
blasphemous statement. The amount of reac
tion tells you how far Southern Baptists 
have gone down the primrose path of liber
alism and how infected our denomination is 
with it.

This writer wants to say, "Thank you, 
Dr. Smith, for reaffirming a basic tenet of 
our faith.”

GATLINBURG BUNCH
(Continued From Page Three)
they have displayed the same kind of arro- 
ganc and contempt toward the St.' Louis 
Convention that the Executive Committee has 
displayed.

It can be said to the credit of the con
servative men of our Convention that they 
have never made overt attempts to thwart 
the will of the Convention. There have 
been times when liberals have been elected 
to office. We were not happy about it but 
we swallowed and went on. But the liberal 
brethren have made it clear that they are 
not willing to abide by legitimate votes of 
the Convention in session unless those 
votes please the liberals and accomplish 
their purposes.

I believe in democratic processes within 
the Convention. The conservatives have 
always abided by those processes. I am 
leary of these self styled protectors of 
the Convention who want to supplant those 
processes with their own self serving 
schemes. RMT

Baptists United News: Published 
Bimonthly under the auspices of 
Baptists United for Spiritual Revival 
Route 6, Box 360 by Burkemont Baptist 
Church, Burkemont Road, Morganton, 
N.C. 28655. Robert M. Tenery, Editor 
Second Class Postage Pd.
Morganton, N.C. 28655



GALLUP POLL SETTLES A QUESTION
BY ROBERT M. TENERY

A recent Gallup Poll has settled a long 
standing debate in Southern Baptist life. 
There have been some among us who have gone 
to great lengths to persuade Southern Bap
tist people that those who believe in the 
inerrancy of the Scripture constitute only 
a small, vocal minority and that there is 
a vast majority of ’’middle of the road” 
Southern Baptists who did not believe in 
the inerrancy of the Scripture. The recent 
Gallup Poll has revealed that 94% of South
ern Baptist ministers believe in the in
errancy of the Scripture. This means that 
those who believe that the Bible is some
times mistaken in its1 pronouncements make 
up a small 6% minority.

Many of us have been advocating through 
the years that the vast majority of South
ern Baptists believe in the inerrancy of 
Scripture but our claims were disputed by 
members of the Denominational beauracracy 
and the Baptist Press. They have tried to 
persuade us that the vast majority of Sou
thern Baptists are "moderates” and that 
moderates do not believe in the inerrancy 
of Scripture. Now, there is no more debate. 
The Gallup Poll is the most prestigious and 
highly repsected polling agency in the na
tion. This polling agency is especially 
equipped to conduct religious polls because 
George Gallup, himself,is a former minister 
which gives him peculiar insights into re
ligious matters. The Gallup Poll is so 
highly respected because it is so accurate.

MINORITY
If this be the case, why are conservative 

Baptists concerned? We are concerned be
cause that 6% minority which believes that 
the Bible is sometimes mistaken in its’ 
pronouncements, has made its’ way into the 
upper echelons of Southern Baptist life and 
leadership and an inordinate number of 
them have gotten on to the Denominational 
payroll. They are exercising a devasta
ting influence. This is- the reason for 
concern. Many conservatives beleive that 
those who are a part of that small minority 
certainly should not occupy the denomina
tional leadership positions which is out of 
proportion to their number. But, at pre
sent, that is exactly what has happened.

THE METHODISTS
Conservative Southern Baptists have 

warned for a number of years that the tra
gedy which came to the Methodist Denomina
tion can also come to Southern Baptists. 
Such warnings have been branded as ’’alarm
ist”. The Methodists started turning to
ward liberalism several years ago. What 
happened to them? The Gallup Poll shows 
that only 41% of the Methodist clergy will 
affirm that the Bible is inerrant. 18% of 
the Methodists deny that there is a per
sonal devil and 30% of them refuse to af
firm the full deity of Christ; while 96% 
of Southern Baptists believe in a personal 
devil and 96% also believe that Jesus is 
fully God and fully man. A shocking reve
lation of the Poll was that Catholics and 
Lutherans are much more conservative than 
Methodists. This is difficult to under
stand in view of the fact that many can re
member when Methodists were known for 
their evangelistic zeal.

PERCENTAGES
Conservative Baptists have known for a 

number of years what the Gallup Poll confir
med and yet conservative men have been sys
tematically and arbitrarily shut out of the 

decision making processes in state conven
tions as well as the Southern Baptist Con
vention while a liberal minority has been 
placed in places of responsibility and 
leadership. Many of them have made their 
way into the pulpits of large churches and 
those churches have begun to decline and 
die. A vast majority of Southern Baptists 
are determined that this cancer of liber
alism will not destroy us as it has de
stroyed the effectiveness of other protes
tant denominations. That is the crux of 
the Houston and St. Louis Conventions. 
Many are determined that conservative men 
will no longer be ignored in the appoint
ments to major boards and committees of 
this convention. Conservatives also feel 
that they have a right to have their views 
reflected in the theological education pro
cesses of our Convention. For instance, 
even though 96% of Southern Baptists be
lieve that there is a personal devil we 
have some men teaching in Southern Baptist 
Seminaries who do not. Of course, a denial 
of a personal devil is a denial of basic 
Scripture. It is a denial of a portion of 
the ministry of Jesus.

The Gallup Poll is probably the most 
significant come to pass among Southern 
Baptists in a decade. Conservative Sou
thern Baptists should never forget this 
Poll and neither should they allow them
selves to be intimidated into believing 
that they are but a small minority. Let 
it be said loud and clear that 94% of our 
Southern Baptist ministers believe in the 
inerrrancy of Scripture and only a small, 
6% minority believe otherwise.

RMT

ABOUT RICHARD 
JACKSON

Let's get one thing straight about Rich
ard Jackson. He has been tauted in the 
Baptist Press as being a very "courageous" 
man for castigating conservative men even 
though he knew that "it may cost him votes" 
That is nonsense. Some of us who have ob
served Richard Jackson through the years 
note that he has never failed to do that 
which advances his own purposes. Jackson 
was running hard for the Presidency of the 
Southern Baptist Convention. Since he had 
said a number of derogatory things about 
Paige Patterson and the conservative men, 
he was being tauted by a number of denomi
national officials and at least one former 
President of the Convention for the office 
of President. He simply misread the mood 
of the Convention. When he was castigating 
conservative men and insinuating that they 
had bad motives, he was doing exactly what 
he thought would get him elected. Little 
did he realize that the Hall was packed 
with conservative men who were not appre
ciating what he was saying. In fact, he 
had turned off a number of pastors the year 
before in Houston with sermon illustrations 
that sounded a little incredible. Southern, 
Baptist Pastors appreciate the work that 
Jackson has done in Phoenix and he is to be 
commended for that but he brought up the 
rear in the Presidential balloting at the 
Southern Baptist Convention because he in
sinuated that conservative men had an ugly 
spirit and were guilty of such things as 
grudge carrying. Conservative men are sim
ply sick and tired of that kind of accusa
tive message and they let it be known when 
they cast their ballots. This is an edi
torial opinion.
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ELECTION OF

A PRESIDENT
For the second successive year, a staunch 

conservative has been elected President of 
the Southern Baptist Convention in a stunn
ing first ballot victory. Dr. Bailey Smith. 
Pastor of the Mammoth First Southern Baptist 
Church of Del' City, Oklahoma (a suburb of 
Oklahoma City) received 5,739 votes for a 
clear cut majority of more than 51%. The 
election came after intense overt political 
activity by prominent convention figures 
such as past Presidents, Vice-Presidents and 
paid Convention executives. Most convention 
figures had aligned themselves behind Frank 
Pollard, Pastor of the First Baptist Church 
of Jackson, Mississippi. The Choir of that 
Church had sung at the Pastor's Conference 
and obviously appealed to Conservative men 
by singing favorite arrangements of Gospel 
Songs and Hymns. But it was all to no 
avail as Frank Pollard came in a poor second 
with only 2,382 votes. In North Carolina, 
Pollard received the endorsement of the 
Biblical Recorder and Convention President 
Cecil Sherman. The Recorder had given 
Pollard 16 lines of glowing description 
while pointedly linking Bailey Smith with 
the Heart of America Bible Conferences spon
sored by the Criswell Center for Biblical 
Studies and TV Evangelist James Robinson 
in a May 17 Editorial. In the May 23 issue 
of "The Church Highlights", Sherman said: 
"I am working for, speaking for Frank Pol
lard. Frank is the Pastor of the First 
Baptist Church of Jackson, Mississippi. He 
is conservative. He believes the Bible. He 
is the Pastor of a growing, evangelistic 
church. But he is also a member of no 
party."

Veteran Observer M.O. Owens of Gastonia 
saw Pollard's resounding defeat as a back
lash against Baptist Editors who had been 
very intemperate and scathing in their denu
nciations of conservative men while carry
ing on overt political activity themselves 
that they so decried in others. Another 
tarheel pastor said, "It was probably a re
action against the hypocrisy of Baptist 
Editors".

In an obvious strategy designed to pull 
as many conservative votes away from Bailey 
Smith on the first ballot as possible, the 
Convention establishment pushed the candida
cy of other candidates such as James Pleitz, 
of Dallas and Richard Jackson of Phoenix 
Arizona.Pleitz received a paltry 1,541 votes 
while Richard Jackson received a humiliating 
1,089 votes. The tactic was fruitless in 
that Bailey Smith won on the first ballot 
anyway setting off jubilation among conser
vative men of the Convention.
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COMMITTtf THUMBS 

HOSt AT COHVtHTTOH
At the recent meeting of the Southern 

Baptist Executive Committee, the Committee 
thumbed its’ nose at the resolution on doc
trinal integrity passed at the 1980 Sou
thern Baptist Convention in St. Louis by 
omitting the key words of the resolution 
which are "infallible” and "inerrant”. The 
Committee reaffirmed the commitment of its’ 
executive staff to the 1963 Baptist Faith 
and Message Statement which does not con-

CONTINUED ON PAGE 8
(Column 3)
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THE mESSHGE OF 5T. LOUIS
Since St. Louis, no one needs the prophet 

Daniel to read the handwriting on the wall. 
Southern Baptists said some things very 
clearly.

NO STAMPEDING
First off, the messengers sent a message 

to Baptist Editors by the election of Bailey 
Smith on a stunning first ballot victory. 
They let it be known that they will not be 
stampeded by a small group of editors into 
voting for the candidate of the Denominational 
Beauracracy. Neither will they reject a 
person because he doesn’t happen to be in 
the good graces of the Editors. Many of 
the State Papers carried Editorials or news 
stories that were careful to link Bailey 
Smith with Paige Patterson and Paul Pressler 
while Frank Pollard was spoken of in glow
ing terms. The tactic was obvious but it 
backfired. A St. Louis Newspaper was cor
rect in stating that it is now obvious that 
association with Patterson and Pressler is 
not a detriment. Many Convention goers 
saw the first ballot victory of Bailey 
Smith as a backlash against the political 
activities of the Baptist Press prior to the 
Convention. How accurate this observation 
is we cannot tell but we do know that there 
was a great deal of resentment toward the 
Baptist Press for the unfair way in which 
the Press dealt, with Adrian Rogers and the 
feverish political activity on behalf of 
Frank Pollard. It was a clear signal that 
Baptist people want more fairness and ob
jectivity from the Baptist Press.

INSTITUTIONS AND AGENCIES
The Messengers also sent a message to 

the institutions, agencies, and boards. 
Resolution No. 16 was unmistakable. The 
Message to seminaries was very pointed. The 
Trustees were exhorted to "Faithfully dis
charge their responsibility to carefully 
preserve the doctrinal integrity of our 
institutions and to assure that seminaries 
and other institutions receiving our support 
only employ* and continue the employment 
of faculty members and professional staff 
who believe in the divine inspiration of the 
whole Bible* the infallibility of the orig
inal manuscripts* and that the Bible is 
truth without any mixture of error." There 
is not a nebulous word in that resolution,. 
While it is not legally binding upon the 
seminaries, the trustees of our seminaries 
can hardly afford to ignore it.

It needs to be remembered that the mes-. 
sengers come from the local churches. May 
we hear no tired rhetoric about the resol
utions only representing the views of those 
messengers seated in the convention hall 
at the time. The resolutions in St. Louis 
were acted upon by more messengers than at 
any time in this writer’s memory. As a 
rule, Thursday afternoon sessions are small 
with only a scattering of messengers.That is 
the reason that such liberal resolutions 
have made their way to passage in past con
ventions. The conservative men have left 
and the resolutions were acted on by a 
handful of liberals. In St. Louis it was 
different. The only event that drew a 
greater crowd than the reolutions was the 
election of the President. This is the 
reason that we can rest assured that the 
resolutions this year are more representa
tive of grassroots feeling than ever before. 
The Southern Baptist Convention is the 
most representative body that we have and 

the Trustees will do well to give heed to 
the actions in St. Louis.

ABORTION
The Messengers sent a very clear and 

pointed message to Dr. Foy Valentine and 
the Christian Life Commission. Southern 
Baptists are weary of Dr. Valentine being 
identified with pro-abortion groups. They 
are incensed that our position on such a 
vital issue as abortion is so vague and 
nebulous that it is often interpreted as a 
pro-abortion position. But, Resolution No. 
10 is unmistakable. There is no vagueness 
about it. It clearly positionizes the 
Southern Baptist Convention against abortion* 
It reads: "Be it therefore resolved that 
the Southern Baptist Convention reaffirm 
the view of the Scriptures of the sacred
ness and dignity of all human life bom and 
unborn and

Be it further resolved* that opposition 
be expressed toward all policies that allow 
rabortion on demand'* and

Be it further resolved that we abhor the 
use of tax money or public tax supported 
medical facilities for selfish* non-thera- 
peutic abortion* and

Be it finally resolved* that we favor 
appropriate legislation and/or a constitu
tional amendment prohibiting aborting except 
to save the life of the Mother."

There is no ambiguity about that state
ment. Dr. Foy Valentine and everyone at the 
Christian Life Commission should position- 
ize themselves unmistakable with Southern 
Baptists if they intend to continue working 
for us.

MISSIONS
The messengers sent a message to the 

Executive Committee concerning the funding 
of Missions. There is no mistaking the in
tent of Resolution No. 14. The Southern 
Baptist Convention meeting in St. Louis 
made it clear that they want more of the 
Co-operative Program dollar going to Foreign 
and Home Mission causes than in the past. 
This is a good turn.

Executive Secretary Harold Bennett has 
pointed out that less of the offering plate 
dollar is going to the Co-operative Program 
now than was the case 20 years ago. He is 
right about that but the St. Louis Convention 
makes it clear that there is no longer any 
need to brow beat Southern Baptists about it. 
Our people are not giving as much of their 
local funds to the Co-operative Program be
cause they don’t like the way it is divided. 
When there is a better division, with more 
going to Foreign Missions and Home Missions, 
then we believe that increased giving will 
follow immediately.

MISSION STRATEGY
Resolution No. 14 was not the end of 

the messengers expression concerning mis
sions. Resolution No. 15 was equally im
portant. In that Resolution the Conven
tion expressed its’ will concerning the 
strategy of missions. It is clear that 
Southern Baptists see the establishment of 
churches as the main thrust of New Testament 
Missions. Baptists are weary of an over
load of social actionism which is non-pro
ductive and sometimes counterproductive. 
It was clear in St. Louis that the Messengers 
want the Home Mission Board to get more in
volved in the establishment of mission 
points and churches and less involved in 

such things as counseling ministries, day 
care ministries etc. At best these minis
tries can only be token ministries. They 
come and go. When a church is established, 
there is a permanent witness and people will 
be reached for Jesus Christ for years to 
come.

OTHER RESOLUTIONS
The Convention took a clear conservative 

stance on other matters such as Christian 
Citizenship, permissiveness in family 
planning and national security. The resolu
tions basically called for a return to the 
Biblical concept of the family and condemned 
permissiveness in family planning.

The Convention further positionized it
self in favor of a strong national defense 
while at the same time expressing a desire 
for peace. Pornography and homosexuality 
were declared clearly out of bounds as a 
Christian lifestyle.

SIGNIFICANCE
There was more than a little significance 

to the fact that all attempts to mollify 
Southern Baptists’ conservative stande in 
St. Louis were rejected. For many years 
Herschel Hobbs has been regarded as the 
arbiter of Baptist doctrine and tradition 
but even he could not move Southern Baptists 
from their conservative stance. When he 
offered an amendment to Resolution No. 16 
on Doctrinal Integrity that would have 
toned down the resolution somewhat, his 
amendment was soundly rejected. The Con
vention was calm. A good spirit prevailed. 
There was no rancor,animosity or hostilities 
expressed. St. Louis will be remembered for 
a long time to come as the place at which 
Southern Baptists turned the corner. There 
needs to be no more debate about the im
portance of the President in Southern Bap
tist life. President Adrian Rogers defi
nitely made a difference in St. Louis.
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tain the key words in the 1980 resolution. 
The Executive Committee was not obligated 
to respond to the resolution but they chose 
to do so because they wanted to. It was a 
blatant slap in the face to the messengers 
of the 1980 Convention.

SBC President Bailey Smith pointed out 
that the key words which were omitted were 
words that the messengers were intent upon 
including in the resolution. The messengers 
had declared 'such an intent by defeating an 
effort by former Convention President 
Herschel Hobbs to change the wording of the 
resolution so that it would conform with 
the 1963 statement. Hobbs’ suggestion was 
overwhelmingly defeated.

Other actions of the Executive Committee 
that Southern Baptists should watch closely 
include studies now underway for so-called 
’’equal voting privileges for churches” and 
’’revision of membership requirements”. 
There is going to be an intensive effort to 
change the Southern Baptist Constitution so 
as to disenfranchise many smaller churches. 
As the Constitution stands, any Southern 
Baptist Church which gives money to any 
Southern Baptist cause qualifies for at 
least one messenger to the Convention. 
Larger churches can have as many as ten 
messengers. So, conservatives > get your 
messengers to the Convention in L.A.


